KETTLESTONE PARISH COUNCIL

Clerk: Mrs Joanna Otte,

Little Manor, Thursford Road, Little Snoring, Fakenham, NR21 0JN      

Tel. 01328 822366 email: Kettlestonepc@googlemail.com 
Present:  G Ashby (Chairman), S Hipkin, M Hoad, R Kilbourn, T Rivett, 
and: D Ramsbotham (County Councillor), PCSO J Lemmon (SNT Fakenham) and three members of the public
Meeting of the Parish Council on 

Monday 21 November 2016 at 7.30 pm in the Village Hall
M I N U T E S
Welcome 

1) Apologies from D Burgis and P Whitehead were accepted
2) Declarations of pecuniary interest by the Councillors in any of the agenda items listed below. 
3) Minutes of the previous Meeting (19 Sept) were approved and signed as a true record. 
4) Matters arising: Progress on items from previous meetings for information or reminders only. Items not on this agenda requiring decisions will be placed on the agenda for the next meeting.

5) The meeting was temporarily closed for Parishioners to express any concerns they may have and for District and County Councillors and PCSO to report.
· NCCllr D Ramsbotham reported:
· Kings Lynn Incinerator Enquiry has been terminated

· Parish Partnership Scheme application deadline 16 Dec

· Dudgeon cable route should be completed by the end of March 2017 (send a list of issues to Highways Engineer in March for the Inspector.

· Devolution: 5 out of 7 councils did not want to go ahead so the Government has pulled the deal.

· Highways defects can be reported online https://apps.norfolk.gov.uk/highwaysdefect/ 

· Two more offshore wind farms and cable routes are in the early stages of planning, neither of them should come through Kettlestone

· PCSO Lemmon: 

· No crimes recorded in Kettlestone between August and October. 

· Watch out for heating oil thefts. Report suspicious activity (with vehicle registration number if possible) to the police on 101.

· A member of the public asked the police if there were any reports of travellers in the area. The police were not aware of any.
The Chairman re-opened the meeting.
6) Planning
a) Planning applications received since the previous meeting.
i) Erection of two storey side extension with double garage to front at Hawthorn Cottage, The Street ref: PF/16/1540. No objection.

b) To note decisions taken by the District Council since the previous meeting. None.
c) Other planning matters

i) Report back from the visit to the Duck Farm: potential to add a fourth shed would be a sensible option although there might be concern about extra traffic. The site is clean and everything appears to be dealt with properly. The boundary planting has been delayed by the Dudgeon cabling work.
7) Highways and footpaths
a) Update on outstanding issues
i) To note that the overgrown willow and rushes at the pond crossroads have been cut back.
ii) Flooding on further side of bridge on Fulmodeston Road has been dealt with.

iii) To note response from Highways in respect of the concreting of the farm track at old railway line near the bridge on Fulmodeston Road: there is surfacing already in place adjacent to the highway, so the works would be within private land so planning permission not required.
iv) Verge cutting at crossroads has been completed.

v) To note that the police do not use the minute man on 60 mph roads. The Clerk was asked to contact Highways to see if there was another way of monitoring the traffic at Pensthorpe before and after the installation of the pedestrian refuge.
b) Items to report
8) Maintenance
a) BT has been notified that door of the kiosk was not working. When the door was repaired, the man also gave the kiosk a clean. To note that it is on a BT list for repainting.
b) Village Sign: needs some minor maintenance – some corrosion is coming through the paint work. Unfortunately volunteers are no longer willing to do it because of the level of criticism directed at the parish council. the Clerk was asked to get quotes for refurbishing (e.g. Fiona Davies, Jessica Perry, Harry Stebbing) and for replacement in polyutherene (Signs of the Times). 
c) Bus shelter: work to be done by Ivan Ashby
d) To circulate the maintenance schedule to all councillors.
9) To consider making donations. 
a) It was resolved that the Council in accordance with its powers under sections 137 and 139 of the Local Government Act 1972, should incur the following expenditure which, in the opinion of the Council, is in the interests of the area or its inhabitants and will benefit them in a manner commensurate with the expenditure. It was agreed to continue with the annual donation of £200 to the Village Hall for the use of the hall for meetings.
10) Financial business to consider payment of invoices and other financial business.
a) To order 2 x ‘clean up after your dog’ signs.
b) To note receipts since previous statement: Barclays: 41p; Precept: £1750 and LCTSG £61. 
c) To note DD payments since previous meeting: Scooper Dooper £12.30 x 2 for dog waste collection Sept and Oct.
d) The balances on bank statements were confirmed as at 28 October 2016: Current Account £3,340.93; Savings Account £3,272.49.
e) The following payments were approved:
	to whom
	cheque no
	amount

	J Otte (expenses carry forward) 
	
	

	Shades of Green (strimming verges at crossroads)
	
	50.00

	Kettlestone Village Hall (annual donation for meetings)
	
	200.00

	
	total
	£ 250.00


11) To consider and set the Budget and Precept for 2017-18
a) The figures for the draft budget were reviewed (attached).
b) To determine whether or not there are any other likely calls on planned expenditure.
i) Transparency code and changes to planning consultations
To note that the Parish Council is already complying with the Transparency Code (publishing information on the website). However the new way of providing planning service by NNDC (i.e. no hard copies after April 2017) would mean that all planning proposals would need to be viewed online: parish councillors could view the applications via their own computers / laptops etc, but for ‘public view’ at parish council meetings it would probably mean projecting the documents (previously downloaded from NNDC website unless Wi-Fi was available) onto a screen. The Village Hall has a screen but does not have a projector. NNDC are currently working with some parish councils in respect of the new planning service. It was suggested that in the cases where it would be beneficial to have the paper plans a printer could be asked to print them.
c) It was decided to accept the Local Council Tax Support Grant from NNDC of £109.

d) It was agreed to set the Precept for 2017-18 at £3,600 (an increase of just under 3%). The form was completed and signed.
12) Parish Plan Actions: none
13) Reports from Parish Councillors: none
14) Mail circulated and usual
a) To note email correspondence from a resident regarding maintenance (previously circulated).

15) Other business for placing on the agenda for the next Meeting
a) Dog signs
16) To confirm date & time of next meeting at 7.30pm on Monday 16 January 2017 
The Chairman thanked everyone for attending.

Meeting closed at 8.25 pm
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Signed______________________________




Date…………..

           Chairman


